

Georgia Southern University Georgia Southern Commons

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Jack N. Averitt College of Graduate Studies

Fall 2019

Association of Health Departments' Completion of A Community Health Assessment, Community Health Improvement Plan, and Strategic Plan With Better Population Health Outcomes

Kelora T. Cofer

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/etd Part of the Community Health and Preventive Medicine Commons, and the Health Services Administration Commons

Recommended Citation

Cofer, Kelora T., "Association of Health Departments' Completion of A Community Health Assessment, Community Health Improvement Plan, and Strategic Plan With Better Population Health Outcomes" (2019). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. 2003. https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/etd/2003

This dissertation (open access) is brought to you for free and open access by the Jack N. Averitt College of Graduate Studies at Georgia Southern Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Georgia Southern Commons. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@georgiasouthern.edu.

ASSOCIATION OF HEALTH DEPARTMENTS' COMPLETION OF A COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSESSMENT, COMMUNITY HEALTH IMPROVEMENT PLAN, AND STRATEGIC PLAN WITH BETTER POPULATION HEALTH OUTCOMES

by

KELORA COFER

(Under the Direction of Gulzar Shah)

ABSTRACT

Promoting health and well-being requires a strong public health infrastructure. This study examined the association of engagement of local health departments (LHDs) in accreditation and its pre-requisites with health outcomes in LHD jurisdictions such as the prevalence of premature death and tobacco use in the counties they serve. Two data sets, The 2016 National Profile of Local Health Departments and 2018 Community Health Rankings were linked using deterministic linkage approach, based on county FIPS codes as a unique identifier. Descriptive and multinomial logistic regression analyses were performed using SPSS Version 25. The results showed that having recently completed a community health improvement plan, a strategic plan, PHAB accreditation engagement, governance structure, and jurisdiction size are all significantly associated with high levels of premature death and tobacco use outcomes.

INDEX WORDS: Health outcomes, Community health assessment, Community health improvement plan, Strategic Plan, Health impact, Local health department performance

ASSOCIATION OF HEALTH DEPARTMENTS' COMPLETION OF A COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSESSMENT, COMMUNITY HEALTH IMPROVEMENT PLAN, AND STRATEGIC PLAN WITH BETTER POPULATION HEALTH OUTCOMES

by

KELORA COFER

B.S., University of Georgia, 2008

M.P.H., Medical College of Georgia, 2012

M.B.A., Georgia Southern University, 2017

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of Georgia Southern University in Partial

Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

DOCTOR OF PUBLIC HEALTH

STATESBORO, GEORGIA

© 2019

KELORA COFER

All Rights Reserved

ASSOCIATION OF HEALTH DEPARTMENTS' COMPLETION OF A COMMUNITY HEALTH ASSESSMENT, COMMUNITY HEALTH IMPROVEMENT PLAN, AND STRATEGIC PLAN WITH BETTER POPULATION HEALTH OUTCOMES

by

KELORA COFER

Major Professor: Committee: Gulzar Shah Jeffery Jones Ho Tung

Electronic Version Approved: December 2019

LIST OF TABLES	4
LIST OF FIGURES	5
CHAPTER	
1 INTRODUCTION	6
Problem Statement	7
Purpose	
Research Hypothesis	
Significance	
Delimitations	
Definition of Terms	
2 LITERATURE REVIEW	15
Introduction	15
Background	16
Importance of LHD Performance	17
Theoretical Framework	19
Origins	
Goal Setting Theory Principles	
Community Health Assessment	
Community Health Improvement Plan	
Strategic Plan	
Local Boards of Health	
LBoH Characteristics	
PHAB Accreditation	
3 METHODOLOGY	
Research Design	
Data	
Research Questions	
Variables	35
Independent Variables	
Dependent Variables	
Covariates	39
Statistical Methods	41

TABLE OF CONTENTS

4 RESULTS	
Descriptive Statistics	
Community Health Assessment	
Community Health Improvement Plan	
Strategic Plan	50
Completion of CHA, CHIP, and Strategic Plan	
PHAB Accreditation	52
Governance	
Local Board of Health	55
Jurisdiction	55
5 CONCLUSIONS	57
Conclusion	59
Limitations and Recommendations	61
REFERENCES	63

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: CHR Data Sources Used in this Study	33
Table 2: Independent Variables	37
Table 3: Dependent Variables	39
Table 4: Covariates	40
Table 5: Descriptive Statistics for LHD Characteristics, Years of Life Lost, and Tobacco Use	44
Table 6: Multinomial Logistic Regression for Years of Potential Life Lost	47
Table 7: Multinomial Logistic Regression for Tobacco Use	48

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Goal Setting Theory	 21
Figure 2: Study Logic Model	 28

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

In 2012, a formative assessment of our country's health status noted that the United States had fallen behind many of its peers (Institute of Medicine Committee on Public Health Strategies to Improve Health, 2012). The Committee on Assuring the Health of the Public in the 21st Century notes that promoting health and well-being in the United States will require a strong public health infrastructure. Local health departments are a critical part of that infrastructure, and it is becoming increasingly more important that they strategically identify community health issues and plan and implement long-term interventions. LHDs that do so may be able to better contribute to better health outcomes in their communities. This study aims to examine if there is a positive association between LHDs that complete a community health outcomes.

LHDs must be strategic in their decision-making and in determining how to spend their resources. Strategic planning is a deliberate decision-making process that defines where an organization is going (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2011), how to achieve goal alignment, and obtain effectiveness (Bryson, Crosby, & Bryson, 2009). It may prove to be the key to unlocking insights into performance indicators, improved health outcomes, sustained performance, and a favorable outlook for our nation's health. Given this, it is worthwhile to explore the association between strategic planning in local health departments and health outcomes in the communities they serve. The increase in capacity that can be provided by strategic planning could translate into favorable performance and in turn produce positive health outcomes by employing proper planning to respond to community health problems responsibly (Kemp, 2018).

Problem Statement

Americans are unhealthy and have fallen behind their global counterparts in health outcomes such as life expectancy (Institute of Medicine Committee on Public Health Strategies to Improve Health, 2012). For example, in 2016, the United States spent the most on health care out of all countries tracked by OECD (Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development), yet it ranked 26th out of 35 for life expectancy, with an average life expectancy of 79 years (America's Health Rankings, 2019). Every other OECD country that spent more than 10% GDP on health has higher life expectancy rates than the United States (America's Health Rankings, 2019). Chronic disease incidence in the United States plays a role. According to the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, in 2012 half of American adults had at least one chronic disease and one in four adults had two or more chronic diseases (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2017) and seventy-five percent of all healthcare spending is spent on chronic diseases (Anusuya Chatterjee, 2014). It is estimated that by 2023 chronic disease incidences will increase by 42 percent, incurring \$4.2 trillion in treatment costs and lost economic output (Anusuya Chatterjee, 2014). To remedy this, America should look to energize the public health sector. Governmental public health agencies play a large role in ensuring the delivery of public health services (Hyde & Shortell, 2012), but LHDs play a larger role because they provide most public health services (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2018). It is important to identify LHDs that foster and sustain healthy communities and understand the characteristics associated with them so that we can develop solutions to mitigate our country's health issues.

Purpose

The purpose of this research is to examine the impact of completing a community health assessment (CHA), community health improvement plan (CHIP), and strategic plan (SP) by local health departments on health outcomes in the communities they serve.

Local health departments must be sure the strategies they choose to employ and investments they make will actually improve population health (Hyde & Shortell, 2012). Strategic planning, community health assessments, and community health improvement planning can aid in the decision-making process; however, limited peer reviewed articles are available on these processes in public health as it pertains to health outcomes. In fact, the number of research publications focused on strategic planning in highly ranked academic journals has decreased since the 1990's (Wolf & Floyd, 2013).

According to Hyde and Shortell, "one of the most notable gaps in the literature is studies that examine the relationship of organizational structure and performance with health status or outcomes". This dissertation is intended to strengthen the public health body of work and make a meaningful contribution to strategic planning and health outcomes literature.

Research Hypothesis

The research questions this dissertation aims to explore are:

Q1: Is the completion of a strategic plan by LHDs in the past five years associated with better health outcomes in premature death and smoking in the LHD's community?

Ho1: Completion of a strategic plan in the last five years is not associated with lower premature death.

Ho2: Completion of a strategic plan in the last five years is not associated with lower tobacco use.

- Q2: Is the completion of a community health assessment by LHDs in the last five years associated with better health outcomes in premature death and smoking in the LHD's community?
 - Ho3: Completion of a community health assessment in the last five years is not associated with lower premature death.
 - Ho4: Completion of a community health assessment in the last five years is not associated with lower tobacco use.
- Q3: Is the completion of a community health improvement plan by LHDs in the last five years associated with better health outcomes in premature death and smoking in the LHD's community?
 - Ho5: Completion of a community health improvement plan in the last five years is not associated with lower premature death.

Ho6: Completion of a community health improvement plan in the last five years is not associated with lower tobacco use.

Q4: Is the completion of a community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan in the last five years associated with better health outcomes in premature death and smoking in the LHD's community?

- Ho7: Completion of a community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan in the last five years is not associated with lower premature death.
- Ho8: Completion of a community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan in the last five years is not associated with lower tobacco use.

Because the completion a CHA provides awareness of a community's health gaps and completion of a CHIP and strategic plan indicates an effort to set objectives and allocate resources to achieve identified objectives, it is expected that communities served by LHDs that have completed a community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan within the last five years will exhibit lower incidences of premature death and smoking. Additionally, it is expected that other LHD characteristics, such as having a local board of health, jurisdiction population size, PHAB accreditation status, and governance structure, lead to an LHD's increased capacity to implement prevention strategies and are thus associated with lower incidences of premature death and smoking.

Significance

Local health departments are the backbone of the U.S. public health infrastructure and they are tasked with performing the three core functions of public health, which includes assessing the health of the community (Institute of Medicine Committee on Assuring the Health of the Public in the 21st Century, 2003). LHDs are reasonably expected to identify population health issues in their community using tools such as the CHIP, CHA, and SP (G. Shah & Sheahan, 2016) and those who use these tools may be able to better address local health issues because they have the data to support tailored strategies in their communities (G. Shah & Sheahan, 2016).

This study is significant because there is a need to develop a better understanding of how CHA, CHIP, and SP are utilized to improve population health. In general, the tools have not been subject to widespread assessment through empirical research (Kaissi & Begun, 2008; Lovelace, 2014). Additionally, completion of a community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan are critical to receiving PHAB accreditation which, according to Bekemier, is one of the most important initiatives" currently underway to "ensure accountability, consistency, and uniformity" in public health systems to improve the public's health (Riley, Bender, & Lownik, 2012) and it has proven to stimulate quality improvement and performance activities in LHDs as soon as one year after the accreditation decision (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2018a; Siegfried et al., 2018)

Lastly, this study is significant because it explores the association between actual health outcomes and LHD characteristics. According to Bekemier, measurement of the effectiveness of public health organizations and service delivery is now among the research priorities of academic health services researchers, in partnership with public health practitioners (Bekemeier, Zahner, Kulbok, Merrill, & Kub, 2016). In the past decade many LHDs have developed and implemented community health assessments, community health improvement plans, and strategic plans to identify local health issues and set goals; however, there are few empirical reviews of the effects of these tools on LHD performance, especially as it pertains to community health outcomes. Linking data from the National Profile of Local Health Departments (provided by the National Association of County and City Health Officials) and County Health Rankings (provided by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the University of Wisconsin) allows this study to assess the associations between an LHD's organizational characteristics, such as its size, governance structure, and use of planning tools, and its community's health outcomes. This study will contribute this facet to the current body of literature and offer insight into how organizational tools and characteristics impact health outcomes.

Delimitations

The selected study design is cross-sectional and is based on secondary analysis of the 2016 National Profile of Local Health Departments (Profile) and 2018 County Health Rankings (CHR) data. The Profile dataset was selected because it is the most comprehensive assessment of public health infrastructure available; further, the 2016 dataset was selected because it is the most recent iteration available. The CHR dataset was selected because it provides life expectancy and chronic disease incidence data for all counties in the United States. As most LHD jurisdictions are associated with individual counties, the 2018 CHR dataset included the datapoints of interest that were collected in 2016 and was selected to align with the 2016 Profile dataset and provide a snapshot of the LHDs' organizational statuses and the communities' corresponding health statuses. In this manner, we can attempt to ascertain each LHD's impact on its community's health status.

Definition of Terms

This study utilizes the following terms within the context outlined below.

- Local Health Department
 - "An administrative or service unit of local or state government, concerned with health, and carrying some responsibility for the health of a jurisdiction smaller than the state.
 (National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2017)
- Strategic Plan

- A document that results from "a deliberate decision-making process and defines where an organization is going. The plan sets the direction for the organization and, through a common understanding of the mission, vision, goals, and objectives, provides a template for all employees and stakeholders to make decisions that move the organization forward." (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2011)
- Community Health Assessment
 - "A systematic examination of the health status indicators for a given population that is used to identify key problems and assets in a community". (Turnock, 2009)
- Incidence of Premature Death
 - Number of deaths under age 75.
- Incidence of Smoking
 - Percentage of adults that reported smoking.
- Possession of a Local Board of Health
 - A local board of health is the policy-making, rule-making, and adjudicatory body for public health in the county or counties in its jurisdiction. (North Carolina General Assembly, 1983)
- Governance
 - Local Governance: LHDs governed by local authorities.
 - State Governance: LHDs governed by state authorities.
 - Shared Governance: LHDs governed by state and local authorities. (Laymon, Shah, Leep, Elligers, & Kumar, 2015)
- PHAB Accreditation
 - The issuance of recognition of achievement of accreditation within a specified time frame by the Public Health Accreditation Board that ensures measurement and attainment of health department performance against a set of nationally recognized, practice-focused and evidenced-based standards. (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2018c)

- Jurisdiction Size
 - Small LHDs are classified as those that serve populations of fewer than 50,000 people;
 - Medium LHDs serve populations of between 50,000 and 500,000 people;
 - Large LHDs serve populations of 500,000 or more people. (National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2017)

This study assumes that if an LHD identifies as having a strategic plan in the last five years, it has engaged in the process of identifying its goals, surveying its internal and external environments, making decisions, and implementing its decisions. The study also assumes that the development and implementation of the strategic plan occur at the individual health department level. Therefore, the unit of production for this study is the individual local health department.

Additionally, this study assumes that if an LHD has completed a community health assessment in the last five years, it has identified relevant health needs via data collection and analysis with the intent to develop strategies for improvement (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2018). Lastly, premature death is defined as the number of deaths under age 75 and smoking is defined as the percentage of adults that reported smoking.

CHAPTER 2

LITERATURE REVIEW

Introduction

This chapter synthesizes the past and current empirical evidence published on strategic planning, community health assessment, and community health improvement planning in the public health literature. It is organized to present the use of these documents, their frameworks, and applications in both the public and private sectors. Additionally, a review of core tools utilized in the business and healthcare sectors are discussed and the chapter concludes with a discussion of Locke and Latham's Goal Setting Theory.

Identifying relevant publications for this study was achieved by using the structure presented by Kurschner and Gunther (Kürschner & Günther, 2012). The steps are outlined below:

- 1. In a first step, the existing literature was explored, and essential keywords and search strings were identified.
- 2. Next, primary studies with key words in the titles and abstracts were searched.
- 3. Because the identified studies analyze the interaction between more than one design parameter and organizational performance, in a third step, every single interaction was identified and classified within the framework.
- 4. Finally, using additional key words, and sophisticated literature search for further studies on single design parameters was added by analyzing the reference lists and journals of collected primary studies.

Key terms and phrases used to identify relevant literature include strategy, strategic planning, strategic management, operations management, planning, forecasting, benchmarking, implementation, SWOT analysis, SWOT, goals, goal setting theory, public health department, public health, hospital, non-profit agency, health department, health, performance and task performance. Boolean logic was employed and many of the searches were performed using the asterisk as a special character to solicit broader results.

Background

The literature reflects a dearth of publications describing strategic planning and its effects on LHD performance. The strategic planning literature strongly agrees that a positive relationship exists between strategic planning and performance (Capon, Farley, & Hulbert, 1994; Phillips, 1996; Dibrell, Craig, & Neubaum, 2013); however, other empirical evidence on the extent and variety of strategic planning in healthcare is highly limited and rarely includes findings that link planning to organizational characteristics (Kaissi & Begun, 2008). Most of the reports are based on case studies or small samples (Dubbs & Mailman, 2001; Lemak & Goodrick, 2003; Sollenberger, 2006; Wells, Lee, McClure, Baronner, & Davis, 2004). Zuckerman (Zuckerman, 2006) reports healthcare strategic planning practices based on a survey of 440 planners, finding widespread support for strategic planning but does not present the associations between planning and hospital characteristics (Kaissi & Begun, 2008). Further, applying strategic planning to healthcare only addresses the treatment of disease, additional research should be applied to addressing the prevention of disease and injury as touted by the Institute of Medicine (IOM) in their formative report *The Future of Public Health* (Institute of Medicine, 1988). In the past two decades there has been increased interest in measuring public health performance. In 2006 Kanarek et al., published a paper that examined LHDs self-reported performance using Turnock's 20 questions. They found that LHD performance affects county health status and that LHD performance was the most consistent predictor of county health status for most of the health outcomes considered (Kanarek, Stanley, & Bialek, 2006).

In 2012 Ingram et al., published a paper on local public health system performance and community health outcomes using data from the Community Health Rankings and the National Public Health Performance Standards (NPHPSP) Local Public Health System Assessment Instrument (LSI). They noted that the NPHPSP LSI instrument and the Essential Public Health Standards (EPS) do, in fact, address key components of health that affect community health (Ingram, Scutchfield, Charnigo, & Riddell, 2012).

Most recently, there is increased activity in studying the associations of CHAs and CHIPs with LHD performance; however, drawing conclusions from the few available studies on strategic planning, CHA, CHIP, and LHD performance can lead to misperceptions regarding the data and the current state of strategic planning and assessment in the health arena. To avoid this, more empirical research is needed.

Importance of LHD Performance

If we are to meet our goals to become healthier, reduce health care spending, reduce the burden of preventable disease, and ensure a strong future national economy we must ensure the strategies our LHDs employ are effective through LHD performance measurement. Identifying effective evidence-based strategies requires more empirical studies to assess and confirm improved and sustained community health outcomes. Little evidence exists to indicate if higher performance is associated with healthier communities (Ingram et al., 2012). Therefore, it is important this study is conducted.

Public health systems exist to protect and promote the health of their communities (Ingram et al., 2012) and LHDs are the backbone of those systems (Institute of Medicine Committee on Assuring the Health of the Public in the 21st Century, 2003; Willard, Shah, Leep, & Ku, 2012). The Institute of Medicine asserts that a strong public health infrastructure is necessary if health and well-being are to be protected and promoted (Institute of Medicine Committee on Assuring the Health of the Public in the 21st Century, 2003). In March 2018, John Auerbach, CEO of the Trust for America's Health organization, commented that "a healthy United States is a strong United States. Persistent underfunding of the country's public health system has left the nation vulnerable. The country needs a long-term commitment to rebuild the nation's public health capabilities – not just to plug some of the more dangerous gaps but to make sure each community will be prepared, responsive and resilient when the unexpected occurs" (Trust for America's Health, 2018). As LHDs are the primary government agencies responsible for protecting health at the community level (Willard et al., 2012) and are where majority of governmental service-delivery occurs (Ingram et al., 2012), it is critical that LHDs are effective in catalyzing and facilitating health promotion and prevention in the communities they serve.

The Institute of Medicine notes that disease prevention efforts that focus on large populations are more likely to be impactful (Institute of Medicine Committee on Assuring the Health of the Public in the 21st Century, 2003). To protect and promote the health of their communities, LHDs perform a variety of functions and provide an array of services that align with the three core functions of public health: assessment, policy development, and assurance. According to Willard et al., these can include investigating and controlling disease outbreaks and championing policies that reduce the burden of disease. Remington and Booske suggest that sustainable investments are needed to improve health of entire communities. They cite examples of investments such as implementation of health promoting policies, supporting early childhood education, and job training (P. L. Remington & Booske, 2011). In this manner community health can be improved by "assuring conditions" that help people be healthy.

Because LHDs have primary responsibility for protecting the community's health, it is reasonable to expect that their performance correlates with their communities' health statuses (Kanarek et al., 2006). In fact, Ingram notes that higher performing public health systems should produce healthier communities (Ingram et al., 2012). They state that "if the core functions (assessment, policy development, and assurance) are associated with a properly functioning public health system, then variations in performance of the core functions should be associated with variations in community health status." Additionally, the IOM notes that measures of health outcomes can foster greater accountability in government health agencies for health improvement performance and can spur change in improving health conditions (Gold et al., 2011). Thus, measurement of LHD performance becomes paramount and LHDs should be able to accurately assess and provide information to their communities and partners on how their agencies improve the health of the community (Kanarek et al., 2006).

Theoretical Framework

The theoretical framework that establishes this study is Locke and Latham's Goal Setting Theory, which illustrates the relationship between setting specific goals and task performance. The framework links setting specific, measurable, feasible goals to increased task performance and successful implementation. The foundation of the theory lies in the notion that "an individual's conscious intentions regulate his actions" and that hard goals result in a higher level of performance than do easy goals, and specific hard goals result in a higher level of performance than do no goals or a generalized goal of "do your best" (Latham & Yukl, 1975). As Latham and Yukl define a goal "simply as what the individual is consciously trying to do" (Latham & Yukl, 1975), Goal Setting Theory can be applied to any task where individuals have control over their performance (E. A. Locke, 2004). Organizational behavior scholars have rated Goal Setting Theory as the top-rated theory among 73 management theories (E. Locke & Latham, 2002), and its use in business is nearly universal (Miner, 2003). Goal Setting Theory is often utilized and referenced at the individual level (i.e. setting employee goals and their relationship to performance reviews), but its concepts are also applicable at the organizational level (E. A. Locke, 2004), and thus can be applied to LHD performance. For this study, Goal Setting Theory is used to demonstrate that if a local health department is able to set appropriately challenging goals during the strategic planning process or CHA completion, it will be able to direct its efforts and resources to attain its goals more successfully than a health department that did not set strategic goals or complete a CHA.

Origins

Goal Setting Theory was developed in the 1960s and was introduced by Dr. Edwin Locke in his article "Toward a Theory of Task Motivation and Incentives" (E. Locke & Latham, 2002). It is built upon the precepts of other psychologists such as Ryan, Lewin, and McClelland (E. Locke & Latham, 2002). Its central premise is that setting attainable goals can increase the likelihood that an individual will dedicate effort and persistence to obtain it. The theory consists of many constructs, the most important being goal commitment, persistence, effort, direction, feedback, and improved performance. Figure 1 below summarizes the process outlined by Goal Setting Theory.



Goal Setting Theory Principles

There are four principles of Goal Setting Theory that lead to increased motivation and performance (1) Goals should be challenging, but attainable, (2) Goals should be specific rather than vague, (3) Employees should be involved in the process of setting their own goals, and (4) Goals should be measurable in terms of being clearly understood by employees (Brudan, 2010).

The first principle notes that set goals must be appropriately challenging so that the individual or organization can rise to the occasion. Locke and Latham found the most difficult goals produced the most effort and performance, whereas lower levels of performance were produced when the capacity to attain goals was reached (E. Locke & Latham, 2002). That is to say, organizational goals must be realistic, difficult yet attainable, and carefully considered by the leaders who select and champion them. Locke and Latham consistently found that specific, difficult goals led to better performance than asking people to "do their best", because in "doing

their best" there is no true standard goal toward which the employees should be working (E. Locke & Latham, 2002). Each employee would independently define the goal and arrive at their perceived acceptable performance independently, producing a wide range of acceptable performance levels (E. Locke & Latham, 2002).

The second principle calls for goals to be specific to reduce any ambiguity about what the employee or organization should attain in a particular period of time. Locke and Latham's research also showed that specificity alone does not ensure higher performance, but it does reduce the variation in performance because it reduces ambiguity about what is to be attained (E. Locke & Latham, 2002).

The third principle states that the affected employees should be involved in the goalsetting process. Brudan notes that "when goals are self-set, people with high self-efficacy set higher goals than do people with lower self-efficacy. They also are more committed to assigned goals, find and use better task strategies to attain the goals, and respond more positively to negative feedback than do people with low self-efficacy. The goal–performance relationship is strongest when people are committed to their goals" (Brudan, 2010; E. Locke & Latham, 1991, 2002).

The fourth principle holds that the goals must be measurable so that employees and organizations must be able to gauge performance and correct for any strategies that are misaligned with goals. The goals must be tracked and measured throughout the time the employee or organization is trying to attain the goal. This allows for necessary feedback that will help the employee or organization adjust the direction of their effort or their strategy for goal attainment. It is more effective to combine goals with feedback than to set goals alone (E. Locke & Latham, 2002).

Community Health Assessment

A community health assessment (CHA) is "a systematic examination of the health status indicators for a given population that is used to identify key problems and assets in a community. The ultimate goal of a CHA is to develop strategies to address the community's health needs and identified issues" (Turnock, 2009). It involves "collecting, analyzing, and using data to educate and mobilize communities, develop priorities, garner resources, and plan actions to improve the public's health (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2018b). Further, "it involves the systematic collection and analysis of data in order to provide the health department and the community it serves with a sound basis for decision-making" (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2018b). The products of a CHA often include a community health profile and other reports that summarize the community's health status and can identify health priorities (Irani, Bohn, Halasan, Landen, & McCusker, 2006). It can ultimately lead to data-driven decision making (Irani et al., 2006) and should inform public health planning and influence public health decisions (Spice & Snyder, 2009).

Although LHDs have been conducting CHAs since the 19th century (Shah, Laymon, Elligers, Leep, & Bhutta, 2013), the IOM formally declared assessment a core public health function in the *Future of Public Health* (Institute of Medicine, 1988). Additionally, the IOM recommends that LHDs "regularly and systematically collect, assemble, analyze, and make available information on the health of the community, including statistics on health status, community health needs, and epidemiologic and other studies of health problems" (Institute of Medicine, 1988). Recently, there has been a renewed interest in CHAs as a result of statutes instituted by the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (PPACA) and Public Health Accreditation Board (PHAB). The PPACA includes a requirement for hospitals to conduct a community health needs assessment (CHNA) and PHAB accreditation requires LHDs to participate in or conduct a CHA (Shah et al., 2013).

Efforts to assess the core functions of LHDs have shown an association between health outcomes and LHD performance (Shah et al., 2013); however, the link between assessment and health outcomes has rarely been evaluated (Spice & Snyder, 2009). Handler et al., addressed the need for studies linking assessment and outcomes as the CHA is an important component (Handler, Grason, Ruderman, Issel, & Turnock, 2002) of improving LHD performance and has been identified as an essential function of public health. In 2004, RAND Health and the New York State Department of Health conducted a literature review and found few evaluations of CHA effectiveness, and of those none were considered systematic or comprehensive (Spice & Snyder, 2009). Rigorous evaluation of CHAs and their effectiveness is still lacking.

Community Health Improvement Plan

The community health assessment is part of a larger community health improvement process which uses data collected during the assessment to inform decisions and priorities concerning the community's health (National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2019). This process is ultimately documented by the community health improvement plan (CHIP). A community health improvement plan is a "long-term systematic effort to address public health problems on the basis of the result of the community health assessment and the community health improvement process" (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2018). Similar to the CHA, it is conducted with community involvement, but its focus is on how a number of community organizations can collaborate to improve health (National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2019). It also differs from the CHA in that it is focused on developing long-term goals to improve the community's health and plans can be in effect for three to six years before they are updated (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2019). The community health improvement plan is similar to the strategic plan in that it sets and prioritizes goals and develop strategies for action, but it is geared specifically to the community health outcomes, whereas the local health department's strategic plan could include other initiatives such as employee retention, employee engagement, pursuing other funding, etc. Lastly, the community health improvement plan is different from the strategic plan in that it focuses on the community partners that can contribute to systematic health improvement and the strategic plan could only focus internally on what the local health department itself will do to improve health statuses.

Strategic Plan

The IOM's Committee on Assuring the Health of the Public in the 21st Century recommends that public health agencies develop strategies to ensure competency, quality services, and optimal performance (Institute of Medicine Committee on Assuring the Health of the Public in the 21st Century, 2003). Thus, strategic planning can prove to be a valuable management tool for LHDs. Strategic planning can prove to be helpful in this pursuit as it "aimed at producing fundamental decisions", setting appropriate goals, and helps an organization allocate its resources to meet identified goals (National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2018).

The strategic planning process is not the strategic plan. The strategic plan is the document that results from "a deliberate decision-making process and defines where an organization is going. The plan sets the direction for the organization and, through a common understanding of the mission, vision, goals, and objectives, provides a template for all employees and stakeholders to make decisions that move the organization forward" (Public Health

Accreditation Board, 2011). For this study, any LHD that indicates it has completed a strategic plan is assumed to have engaged in and completed the strategic planning process. Much of the literature on public health performance focuses on intervention and its effects on health outcomes, such as the effect of immunization on infectious diseases or the effect of prenatal care on adverse pregnancy outcomes. Fewer studies attempt to address the link between outcomes to public health processes such as assessment and planning (Handler et al., 2002).

Strategic planning has proven useful in a variety of sectors and organizations (Capon, Farley, & Hoenig, 1990), including healthcare organizations (Perera & Peiro, 2012). In general, strategic planning is useful because it establishes a framework by which the organization can function, manage activities, make decisions, and set goals. It can also reveal previously unknown opportunities or threats, misaligned organizational decisions, and unite the entire organization in achieving the planned goals (Perera & Peiro, 2012). Today most LHDs face limited resources and are looking for ways to cut costs. Resource scarcity makes careful planning more important to population health and public health practice (Phelps et al., 2016). Strategic planning highlights resources available for goal attainment, prioritizes competing goals, and aligns the two ensuring greater efficiency. LHDs will benefit from strategic planning because it assists with resource allocation. This is especially pertinent as in 2013, NACCHO reported that 27% of LHDs reported a lower budget in the current fiscal year compared to the prior year and nearly half of all LHDs either reduced or eliminated services in at least one program area (National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2013). In addition, LHDs have lost about 55,000 employees due to layoffs or attrition since 2008 and federal funding for public health has been flat for the last decade, while state public health spending is also decreasing (Trust for America's Health, 2018).

The strategic planning process and the resulting strategic plan are helpful tools used to mobilize an LHD's workforce and focus services and financial resources. The strategic plan serves as a medium to effectively and thoroughly communicate an organization's goals and the means by which those goals will be attained. Barnard Chester writes that "individuals will commit to an organization and work hard to achieve its goals when they perceive that there is a match between the organization's ideology, manifested through mission, vision and leadership practices, and the individual's values. Creating such an alignment occurs by articulating organizational mission" (Chester, 1938). A well-developed strategic plan may help LHDs communicate vision, improve performance, and help focus resources on identified prevention tactics, producing healthier communities.

While strategic planning is applicable to a variety of sectors, strategic planning for public health practice differs from strategic planning for general business development in that "strategic planning for public health begins with an understanding of the needs of a specific population, their disease burdens, and the associated interventions" (Phelps et al., 2016). Thus, the strategic planning process begins with community health assessment and carries through the community health improvement plan. Ideally, the CHA will inform public health planning and public health decisions so programs and policies are tailored to the community's needs and conditions; then the alignment of community partners and LHD resources to address the community's needs in the community health improvement plan and strategic plan will drive improvement in the community's health status (Spice & Snyder, 2009). The logic model shown in Figure 2 below displays the general process by which LHD performance can be influenced by assessment and strategic planning.



Local Boards of Health

A local board of health (LBoH) is the policy-making, rule-making, and adjudicatory body for public health in the county or counties in its jurisdiction (North Carolina General Assembly, 1983). LBoHs play an important role in our public health system and are a critical link between LHDs and their communities (Newman & Leep, 2016). They provide oversight and guidance to LHDs (Baker-White, 2011), establish public health priorities, approve budgets, oversee local public health regulations, represent the community's interest in adopting priorities and establishing needed services, and communicate with the community about LHD goals and services available (Newman & Leep, 2016). All LBoHs influence the day-to-day administration of local public health agencies and have expanded powers beyond county and district boards of health (Moore, Berner, & Wall, 2018). They can include, but are not limited to, hiring or firing the local health officer, levying and imposing taxes, approving the LHDs budget, and issuing licenses (Baker-White, 2011). As LBoHs have considerable power and influence on LHD leadership, resources, and strategies, it is plausible that they are moderators to LHD performance. It is important to understand their role in the public health system (Patton, Moon, & Jones, 2011) and their role in LHD performance and improved health outcomes. It has rarely been evaluated.

LBoH Characteristics

The 2015 Local Board of Health National Profile reports that 77% of LHDs have an LBoH (Newman & Leep, 2016). On average LBoHs have seven members, although this varies greatly from 3 to 30 members throughout the country (Newman & Leep, 2016). Most members are appointed by elected officials, but some are elected into their positions (Newman & Leep, 2016). Nearly 90% LBoHs include health professionals and over 60% have members with public health training.

PHAB Accreditation

PHAB accreditation is defined as "the issuance of recognition of achievement of accreditation within a specified time frame by the Public Health Accreditation Board that ensures measurement and attainment of health department performance against a set of nationally recognized, practice-focused and evidenced-based standards (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2018c). Accreditation is useful in public health as there has been increased demand for LHDs to perform better and produce better health outcomes for the communities they serve (Riley, Parsons, Duffy, Moran, & Henry, 2010). It has also been widely recognized that public health departments need better methods to improve their performance (Riley et al., 2010). Therefore, the accreditation process enacted by the Public Health Accreditation Board (PHAB) serves this purpose as it "seeks to advance quality and performance within public health departments" (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2018c). PHAB accreditation provides measurement of LHD performance against a set of nationally-recognized standards (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2018c) to ensure that LHDs advance in quality and performance in a unified manner, advance the LHDs' quality improvement and performance initiatives, and lead to increased effectiveness (Siegfried, Heffernan, Kennedy, & Meit, 2018). It has proven to stimulate quality improvement, transparency, and performance activities in LHDs as soon as one year after the accreditation decision (J. Kronstadt et al., 2016; Public Health Accreditation Board, 2018; Siegfried, Heffernan, Kennedy, & Meit, 2018)) and is associated with promotion of high performance, greater public trust, and stronger constituent support (Riley, Bender, & Lownik, 2012).

Since the advent of PHAB accreditation, health departments have increasingly begun completing community health assessments, community health improvement plans, and strategic plans (Beitsch, Kronstadt, Robin, & Leep, 2018; Hill, Wolf, Scallan, Case, & Kellar-Guenther, 2017). This may be the result of PHAB's prerequisite to complete these three documents within the last five years when seeking accreditation (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2015). LHDs seeking accreditation must register in e-PHAB, the accreditation board's electronic information system, and upload a letter of support from the health department director that attests to the completion of the community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan within the last five years (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2015). Additionally, the documents must also be uploaded into e-PHAB later in the application process. PHAB's standards require the community health assessment and community health improvement plan to be completed with the input of key community partners, such as hospitals and area health providers (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2015). This increases collaboration and crossfunctional partnerships, which is necessary because mobilizing community partnerships is one of the ten essential functions of public health and building partnerships is shown to promote evidence-based public health (Allen et al., 2018). PHAB also requires documented progress towards strategic plan goals (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2015). This requirement ensures plan implementation and that the community benefits from the planning process.

Enduring the accreditation process can help health departments identify strengths and weaknesses, document capacity to fulfill the core functions and ten Essential Public Health Services, improve competitiveness for funding, and improve management processes (Public Health Accreditation Board, 2015; Russo, 2018). Additionally, it was found that employees of accredited health departments experienced more job satisfaction than those working in nonaccredited health departments (Jessica Kronstadt, Bender, & Beitsch, 2018) and that accredited health departments perceived their quality improvement culture had made substantial progress, departmental performance management was improved, and strengths and weaknesses were more easily identified (Beitsch et al., 2018; Kittle & Liss-Levinson, 2018; Jessica Kronstadt et al., 2018).

CHAPTER 3

METHODOLOGY

Research Design

This study used secondary datasets to assess the association between LHD characteristics and community health statuses. The study design is cross-sectional, as it examines data captured at a point in time from LHDs in 2016.

Data

This study used two datasets, linked at health department level, using deterministic linkage approach (Gulzar H Shah, Lertwachara, & Ayanso, 2010). The data used in this study are the 2016 National Profile of Local Health Departments (Profile) dataset collected by the National Association of County and City Health Officials (NACCHO) and the 2018 County Health Rankings (CHR) dataset collected by the University of Wisconsin Population Health Institute and the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. The two data used in this study did not have a common unique ID for geographic boundaries of the LHS/counties. For deterministic linkage of the Profile Study Data with the outcomes data, we used NACCHO's GIS data because it had both NACCHO ID (the unique ID for LHD jurisdiction available in Profile data) as well as the County FIPS codes (the unique ID for county boundaries).

The Profile dataset was selected because it is the most recent dataset available that describes a local health department's organizational structure, services, and finances. Most importantly it includes data describing the LHD's status as it pertains to a strategic plan completion, community health assessment (CHA) completion, LBoH, jurisdiction size, and governance structure which were all used in this study. It was collected from 2,533 LHDs of approximately 2,800 that meet the Profile definition of an LHD across the United States
(National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2017). Each of the LHDs received the Core Questionnaire and a randomly selected group of LHDs received an additional set of supplemental questions in addition to the Core Questionnaire. This study only focuses on the data collected in the Core Questionnaire. The data were collected from January to April 2016, primarily via online survey (National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2017), and were self-reported by employees of the LHD. The study had a 76% response rate (National Association of County and City Health Officials, 2017).

The CHR dataset was selected because it produces a "'population health checkup' for the nation's over 3,000 counties" (Patrick L. Remington, Catlin, & Gennuso, 2015) by summarizing overall health outcomes and factors that contribute to health for each county in the United States (P. L. Remington & Booske, 2011). It is derived from various national sources such as the National Center for Health Statistics, Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, and American Community Survey (Patrick L. Remington et al., 2015).

Specifically, the CHR dataset was chosen because it includes data on premature death and adult smoking, which are components of this study. The 2018 dataset was chosen because it includes premature death and adult smoking collected in 2016. This was necessary to align with the 2016 Profile dataset release and provide a snapshot of LHDs' organizational statuses and communities' corresponding health statuses. In this manner, we can attempt to ascertain each LHD's impact on its community's health status. A list of the CHR measures and data sources used in this study are listed in Table 1.

Measure	Data Sources	Years of Data
Premature Death	National Center for Health Statistics	2016
Adult Smoking	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System	2016

Research Questions

- Q1: Is the completion of a strategic plan by LHDs in the past five years associated with better health outcomes in premature death and smoking in the LHD's community?
 - Independent Variable: Completion of a strategic plan in the last five years.
 - Dependent Variables:
 - Years of potential life lost per 100,000
 - Percentage of adults who are current smokers
- Q2: Is the completion of a community health assessment by LHDs in the last five years associated with better health outcomes in premature death and smoking in the LHD's community?
 - Independent Variable: Completion of a community health assessment in the last five years.
 - Dependent Variables:
 - Years of potential life lost per 100,000
 - Percentage of adults who are current smokers
- Q3: Is the completion of a community health improvement plan by LHDs in the last five years associated with better health outcomes in premature death and smoking in the LHD's community?
 - Independent Variable: Completion of a community health improvement plan in the last five years.
 - Dependent Variables:
 - Years of potential life lost per 100,000

- Percentage of adults who are current smokers
- Q4: Is the completion of a community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan in the last five years associated with better health outcomes in premature death and smoking in the LHD's community?
 - Independent Variables: Completion of a community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan in the last five years.
 - Dependent Variables:
 - Years of potential life lost per 100,000
 - Percentage of adults who are current smokers

Variables

Variables were selected from two datasets. The independent variables are strategic plan completion, CHA completion, and CHIP completion. They were drawn from the Profile dataset and were selected because they serve as the primary point of comparison for LHD performance. Covariates used in this study were drawn from the Profile dataset. They are jurisdiction population size, governance structure, possession of a local board of health (LBoH), and Public Health Association Board (PHAB) accreditation status. Covariates were selected based on peerreviewed literature indicates the covariates have relationships with LHD performance. The dependent variables, premature death and adult smoking, were selected from the CHR dataset. They were selected because chronic illness and premature death are preventable, costly, and burdensome for our country (Anusuya Chatterjee, 2014). LHDs were analyzed for their completion of a strategic plan, CHA, and CHIP in the last five years and the incidence of premature death and percentage of adults who smoke in their corresponding communities.

Independent Variables

Strategic plan completion in the last five years, CHA completion in the last five years, CHIP completion in the last five years, and completion of the CHA, CHIP, and strategic plan in the last five years are the independent variables for this study and were drawn from the Profile dataset. Concerning the independent variables, the questions "Has your LHD developed a comprehensive, agency-wide strategic plan?", "Has a community health assessment been completed for your LHD's jurisdiction?", and "Has your LHD participated in developing a health improvement plan for your community?" were recoded into three categories (1) "Yes, within the last five years", (2) "Yes, more than five years ago", or "No"(3) and "No, but plan to in the next year". The independent variable for Question 4, which assesses if the CHA, CHIP, and strategic plan were all completed within the last five years was coded to (1) None in the last five years, (2) Some in the last five years, and (3) All in the last five years. Detailed description of the independent variables can be found in Table 2 below.

Table 2: Independent Variables

Independent	Description	Original Coding	Final Coding				
Variables							
Strategic Plan	Has your LHD	[1] Yes, within the last	[1] Yes, within the last				
Completion	developed a	three years	five years				
	comprehensive,	[2] Yes, more than	[2] Yes, more than five				
	agency-wide	three but less than	years ago or No				
	strategic plan?	five years ago	[3] No, but plan to in				
		[3] Yes, five or more	the next year				
		years ago					
		[4] No, but plan to in					
		the next year					
		[5] No					
Community Health	Has a community	[1] Yes, within the last	[1] Yes, within the last				
Assessment	health assessment	three years	five years				
Completion	been completed	[2] Yes, more than	[2] Yes, more than five				
	for your LHD's	three but less than	years ago or No				
	jurisdiction?	five years ago	[3] No, but plan to in				
		[3] Yes, five or more	the next year				
		years ago					
		[4] No, but plan to in					
		the next year					
		[5] No					
Community Health	Has your LHD	[1] Yes, within the last	[1] Yes, within the last				
Improvement Plan	participated in	three years	five years				
	developing a	[2] Yes, more than	[2] Yes, more than five				
	imment nlan	three but less than	years ago or No				
	for your	11ve years ago	[5] NO, but plan to in				
	101 your	[5] Tes, five of more	the next year				
	community?	[4] No, but plan to in					
		[4] NO, but plan to m					
		[5] No					
Completion of	Recoded	[1] Yes within the last	[1] None in the last				
CHA CHIP and	responses of the	three years	five years				
strategic plan in the	previous three	[2] Yes, more than	[2] Some in the last				
last five years	questions to	three but less than	five years				
	assess if the	five years ago	[3] All, in the last five				
	CHA. CHIP. and	[3] Yes, five or more	vears				
	strategic plan all	vears ago	<u> </u>				
	had been	[4] No, but plan to in					
	completed within	the next year					
	the last five years.	[5] No					
Data Source: 2016 N	Data Source: 2016 National Profile of Local Health Departments Dataset						

Dependent Variables

Lower incidence of premature death and lower percentage of adults who smoke are the dependent variables for this study and were drawn from the CHR dataset. The premature death data were transformed into tertiles using ordinal variables with Low representing less than or equal to 6,681 years lost, Medium representing greater than 6,681 and less than or equal to 8,611 years lost, and High representing greater than 8,611 years lost. The tobacco use data was transformed into tertiles using ordinal variables with Low representing less than or equal to 15.77 percent of adults smoke, Medium representing greater than 15.77 percent and less than or equal to 19.66 percent of adults smoke, and High representing greater than 19.66 percent of adults smoke. Detailed description of the dependent variables can be found in Table 3 below.

 Table 3: Dependent Variables

Dependent Variable	Description	Original Coding	Final Coding			
Premature Age	Number of deaths	Ratio	[1] Low: <=6,681			
Adjusted Mortality	under age 75 per		years lost			
	100,000		[2] Medium: >6,681			
			and <=8,611			
			years lost			
			[3] High, >8,611			
			years lost			
Adult Smoking	Percentage of adults	Ratio	[1] Low: <=15.77%			
	that reported smoking		adults smoke			
			[2] Medium:			
			>15.77% and			
			<=19.66% adults			
			smoke			
			[3] High, >19.66%			
			adults smoke			
Data Source: 2018 County Health Rankings Dataset						

Covariates

Covariates used in this study are jurisdiction population size, governance structure, possession of LBoH, and PHAB accreditation status. It is assumed in this study, that LHDs that serve multiple counties provide the same services throughout their jurisdiction; thus, the health assessment of their counties is comparable as it pertains to the covariates listed below. The question concerning PHAB, "Which of the following best describes your LHD's participation in the Public Health Accreditation Board's (PHAB's) national accreditation program for LHDs?" was recoded to three responses (1) "Accredited, submitted application or in e-PHAB". (2) "Plans to apply", and (3) "Has decided not to apply", "Has not decided whether to apply", or "Does not know". Jurisdiction Population Size was also recoded into three categories (1) <50,000, (2) 50,000 – 499,999, and (3) >=500,000. Detailed description of the covariates can be found in Table 4 below.

Table 4: Covariates

Covariates	Description	Original Coding	Final Coding
Jurisdiction	Size of population	Ratio	[1] <50,000
Population	served (2014		[2] 50,000 -
Size	Census estimate)		499,999
			[3] >=500,000
Governance	2016 LHD	[1] Unit of state government	[1] Unit of state
Structure	governance	[2] Unit of local government	government
	classification	[3] Unit governed by both state and local	[2] Unit of local
		authorities	government
			[3] Unit governed
			by both state and
	D LUD		local authorities
Possession of	Does your LHD	[U] NO	[0] NO
LBOH	have one or more		[1] res
	local boards of		
PHAR	Which of the	[1] My I HD has been accredited by	[1] Accredited
Accreditation	following best	PHAR	submitted
Status	describes your	[2] My LHD has submitted an application	application or in
Diatas	LHD's participation	for PHAB accreditation	e-PHAB
	in the Public Health	[3] My LHD has registered in e-PHAB in	[2] Plans to apply
	Accreditation	order to pursue accreditation	[3] Has decided not
	Board's (PHAB's)	[4] My LHD plans to apply for PHAB	to apply, has not
	national	accreditation, but has not yet	decided whether
	accreditation	registered in e-PHAB	to apply, or
	program for LHDs?	[5] My LHD has not decided whether to	does not know
		apply for PHAB accreditation	
		[6] My LHD has decided NOT to apply	
		for PHAB accreditation	
		[7] My LHD is part of a PHAB-	
		accredited centralized state integrated	
		local public health department system	
		[8] The state health agency has registered	
		in e-PHAB in order to pursue	
		that includes my LHD	
		[0] The state health agency plans to apply	
		for PHAB accreditation as an	
		integrated system that includes my	
		LHD, but has not vet registered in e-	
		PHAB	
		[10] Do not know	
Data Source: 2	016 National Profile of	f Local Health Departments Dataset	

Statistical Methods

Analysis of the data was completed using SPSS v25 and the Profile and CHR datasets. Univariate analyses were used to provide descriptive statistics of the LHDs and multinomial logistic regression was used to assess the association between the dependent variables, premature death and tobacco use, as independent functions of completing a community health assessment in the last five years, completing a community health improvement plan in the last five years, and completing a strategic plan in the last five years.

Multinomial logistic regression was used because the dependent variables are ordinal and have more than two levels. This sort of regression assumes that the dependent variables are not related to one another and that the selection of one choice is independent to the selection of another choice. Multinomial logistic regression was also selected because the data was characterized by independence of observations, the dependent variables had mutually exclusive and exhaustive categories, and there is no multicollinearity (e.g. the independent variables are not correlated with each other). In this study, levels for premature death and tobacco use for Question 1, Question 2, and Question 3 were transformed into tertile levels of (1) Low, (2) Medium, and (3) High using the tertile cutoffs mentioned in the previous section. Levels for completion of the community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan for Question 4 are (1) Completed all in the last five years, (2) Completed some in the last five years.

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

This section summarizes the results of the analyses to examine the relationships between CHA, CHIP, strategic plans and premature death and tobacco use.

Descriptive Statistics

Of the 1,930 LHDs that completed the survey, 97.5% LHDs responded to the CHA question, 97.4% LHDs responded to the CHIP question, 97.6% LHDs responded to the strategic plan question, 97.8% LHDs responded to the LBoH question, and 93.9% LHDs responded to the PHAB accreditation question. Analysis was performed on the 1,260 LHDs that responded to all of the questions listed above and whose jurisdiction was classified as a single county. This resulted in the analysis being ran on 65.2% of the original sample.

Table 5 shows that community health assessments were completed by 82.1% of LHDs in the past five years, 13.3% of LHDs completed it more than five years ago or not at all, and 4.5% of LHDs answered "No, but plan to in the next year".

As shown in Table 5, community health improvement plans were completed by 72.4% of LHDs in the past five years, 17.5% of LHDs completed it more than five years ago or not at all, and 10.1% of LHDs answered "No, but plan to in the next year".

Table 5 shows that strategic plans were completed by 58.7% of LHDs in the past five years, 26.0% of LHDs completed it more than five years ago or not at all, and 15.3% of LHDs answered "No, but plan to in the next year".

Table 5 also shows all three organizational tools were completed in the last five years by 49.4% of LHDs, 39.3% of LHDs had completed at least one of them in the last five years, and 11.3% of LHDs had not completed any of the three in the last five years.

As listed in Table 5, 22.9% of LHDs were accredited, had submitted the application, or had registered in e-PHAB, 19.6% of LHDs plans to apply for accreditation, and 57.5% of LHDs decided not to apply for accreditation.

The study controlled for three covariates, governance type, population size, and possession of a LBoH. Of the three governance classifications, 70.4% of the LHDs were a unit of a local government, 60.5% of LHDs were identified as having a population size of <50,000, and 70.9% of LHDs possessed a LBoH.

Descriptive Statistics for LHD Characteristics, Years of	The Lost, and Tobacc	oUse
Dependent Variables	n	%
Years of Potential Life Lost	416	22.00/
Low	410	22.0%
Medium	410	55.0% 24.0%
	428	54.0%
TODACCO	416	22.00/
Low	416	33.0%
Medium	416	33.0%
High	428	34.0%
Independent Variables	n	%
CHA Completion		10.044
No or more than 5 yrs ago	168	13.3%
No, but plan to in the next year	5/	4.5% 82.1%
CHID Completion	1055	02.1%
No or more than 5 yrs ago	221	17 50/
No but plan to in the payt year	221	17.5% 10.10/
Yes, within last five years	912	72.4%
SP Completion	/12	, 2. 4 /0
No or more than 5 yrs ago	378	26.0%
No but plan to in the next year	193	15.3%
Yes, within last five years	739	58.7%
Recent Completion of CHA. CHIP. and SP		
None	143	11.3%
Some	495	39.3%
All	622	49.4%
Covariates	022 n	0/
PHAB Accreditation	Ц	/0
Decided not to apply don't know or undecided	724	57 5%
Plans to apply	247	19.6%
Accredited, has submitted application, or is in e-PHAB	289	22.9%
Governance Type	-07	
Shared	137	10.9%
State	236	18.7%
Local	887	70.4%
Local Board of Health	007	. 0. 170
No	367	29.1%
Vas	803	70.00/
Lurisdiction Size	095	10.9%
2013010101 S120	760	60 50/
	/02	22.20
50,000 - 499,999	420	33.3%
>=500,000	78	6.2%

Table 5: Descriptive Statistics for LHD Characteristics, Years of Life Lost, and Tobacco Use

Abbreviations: CHA, Community Health Assessment; CHIP, Community Health Improvement Plan; SP, strategic plan; PHAB, Public Health Accreditation Board; LHD, local health department; n, number of observations; shared governance, LHD governed by both state and local government; small jurisdiction, <50,000; medium jurisdiction, 50,000 - 499,999; large jurisdiction, >=500,000. Years of Potential Life Lost Groups: Low, <=6,681 years lost; Medium, >6,681 and <=8,611 years lost; High, >8,611 years lost. Tobacco Use Groups: Low, <=15.77 percent of adults smoke; Medium, >15.77 and <=19.66 percent of adults smoke.

Community Health Assessment

Table 6 shows that the odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have not completed a CHA within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHA within the last five years (AOR = .572; CI = .221 - 1.480; P = .249). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have not completed a CHA within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHA within the last five years (AOR = .559; CI = .236 - 1.326; P = .187).

The odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have not completed a CHA, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHA within the last five years (AOR = .807; CI = .254 - 2.561; P = .716). The odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are higher for LHDs have not completed a CHA, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHA within the last five years (AOR = 1.909; CI = .653 - 5.585; P = .238).

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are higher for LHDs that have not completed a CHA within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHA within the last five years (AOR = 1.485; CI = .682 - 3.233; P = .319). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have not completed a CHA within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have not within the last five years (AOR = .705; CI = .329 - 1.509; P = .368).

The odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are higher for LHDs that have not completed a CHA, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHA within the last five years (AOR = 1.383; CI = .5 - 3.826; P = .532). The odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs have not completed a CHA,

but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHA within the last five years (AOR = .783; CI = .277 - 2.215; P = .644).

Multinomial Logistic Regression for Years of Potential Life Lost										
	Low Tertile vs High Tertile				Me	dium Tertil	vs High Tertile			
LHD Characteristics	Р	AOR	95% Co Interval f	nfidence for Exp(B)	Р	AOR	95% Confidence Interval for Exp(B)			
			Lower	Upper			Lower	Upper		
Model 1: CHA Completion No or More than 5 yrs ago (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.249	0.572	0.221	1.480	0.319	1.485	0.682	3.233		
Model 2: CHA Completion No, but Plan to in the Next Year (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.716	0.807	0.254	2.561	0.532	1.383	0.500	3.826		
Model 3: CHIP Completion No or More than 5 yrs ago (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.112	0.572	0.287	1.139	0.319	0.727	0.389	1.360		
Model 4: CHIP Completion No, but Plan to in the Next Year (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.261	0.647	0.303	1.382	0.354	1.385	0.695	2.759		
Model 5: SP Completion No or More than 5 yrs ago (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.765	1.144	0.474	2.757	0.039	2.312	1.045	5.115		
Model 6: SP Completion No, but Plan to in the Next Year (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.116	2.095	0.833	5.271	0.004	3.500	1.493	8.206		
Model 7: CHA, CHIP, and SP Completion Completed None (vs. Completed All within the Last 5 yrs)	0.981	1.025	0.145	7.246	0.148	0.283	0.051	1.564		
Model 8: CHA, CHIP, and SP Completion Completed Some (vs. Completed All within the Last 5 yrs)	0.693	0.824	0.316	2.148	0.061	0.427	0.175	1.041		
Model 9: PHAB Accreditation Decided Not to Apply, Don't Know, or Undecided (vs.Accredited, Submitted Application, or Registered in e- PHAB)	0.006	0.482	0.287	0.809	0.026	0.582	0.361	0.937		
Model 10: PHAB Accreditation Plans to Apply (vs.Accredited, Submitted Application, or Registered in e-PHAB)	0.004	0.436	0.246	0.770	0.001	0.389	0.226	0.670		
Model 11: Governance Type Shared governance (vs. Local governance)	0.000	0.168	0.095	0.299	0.001	0.436	0.265	0.718		
Model 12: Governance Type State governance (vs. Local governance)	0.000	0.021	0.009	0.046	0.000	0.113	0.073	0.174		
Model 13: LBOH Not having a LBOH (vs. Having a LBOH)	0.322	0.823	0.560	1.210	0.160	0.775	0.543	1.106		
Model 14: Jurisdiction Size Small Jurisdiction (vs. Large Jurisdiction)	0.000	0.125	0.049	0.320	0.009	0.278	0.107	0.725		
Model 15: Jurisdiction Size Medium Jurisdiction (vs. Large Jurisdiction)	0.041	0.374	0.146	0.961	0.349	0.630	0.240	1.656		

Table 6: Multinomial Logistic Regression for Years of Potential Life Lost

Abbreviations: CHA, Community Health Assessment; CHIP, Community Health Improvement Plan; SP, strategic plan; PHAB, Public Health Accreditation Board; LHD, local health department; n, number of observations; shared governance, LHD governed by both state and local government; YPLL, years of potential life lost; small jurisdiction, <50,000; medium jurisdiction, 50,000 - 499,999; large jurisdiction, >=500,000.

Years of Potential Life Lost Groups: Low, <=6,681 years lost; Medium, >6,681 and <=8,611 years lost; High, >8,611 years lost.

Tobacco Use Groups: Low, <=15.77 percent of adults smoke; Medium, >15.77 and <=19.66 percent of adults smoke; High, >19.66 percent of adults smoke. Confidence Intervals: Represent the range where the true parameter lies. If the range includes 0, the analysis failed to reject the null hypothesis.

	Low Tertile vs Medium Tertile				Medium Tertile vs High Tertile			
LHD Characteristics	Р	AOR	95% Confidence Interval for Exp(B)		P	AOR	95% Confidence Interval for Exp(B)	
	-		Lower	Upper		·····	Lower	Upper
CHA Completion No or More than 5 yrs ago (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.187	0.559	0.236	1.326	0.368	0.705	0.329	1.509
No, but Plan to in the Next Year (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.238	1.909	0.653	5.585	0.644	0.783	0.277	2.215
CHIP Completion No or More than 5 yrs ago (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.013	0.440	0.230	0.840	0.068	0.562	0.303	1.044
No, but Plan to in the Next Year (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.215	0.646	0.323	1.290	0.513	0.798	0.406	1.569
SP Completion No or More than 5 yrs ago (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.083	2.093	0.908	4.827	0.220	1.596	0.756	3.368
No, but Plan to in the Next Year (vs. Yes, within the Last 5 yrs)	0.010	3.187	1.319	7.699	0.042	2.299	1.030	5.132
CHA, CHIP, and SP Completion Completed None (vs. Completed All within the Last 5 yrs)	0.867	0.857	0.140	5.259	0.914	1.095	0.210	5.708
Completed Some (vs. Completed All within the Last 5 yrs)	0.434	0.693	0.277	1.734	0.260	0.618	0.268	1.428
PHAB Accreditation Decided Not to Apply, Don't Know, or Undecided (vs.Accredited, Submitted Application, or Registered in e- PHAB)	0.209	0.741	0.465	1.182	0.423	0.839	0.547	1.288
Plans to Apply (vs.Accredited, Submitted Application, or Registered in e-PHAB)	0.155	0.677	0.396	1.159	0.803	1.064	0.652	1.738
Governance Type Shared governance (vs. Local governance)	0.000	0.291	0.171	0.496	0.004	0.483	0.295	0.791
State governance (vs. Local governance)	0.000	0.049	0.025	0.094	0.000	0.263	0.180	0.383
LBOH Not having a LBOH (vs. Having a LBOH)	0.217	1.260	0.873	1.819	0.925	0.984	0.697	1.389
Jurisdiction Size Small Jurisdiction (vs. Large Jurisdiction)	0.000	0.115	0.046	0.289	0.022	0.322	0.122	0.850
Medium Jurisdiction (vs. Large Jurisdiction)	0.000	0.185	0.074	0.463	0.244	0.561	0.213	1.482

Table 7: Multinomial Logistic Regression for Tobacco Use

Multinomial Logistic Regression for Tobacco Use

Abbreviations: CHA, Community Health Assessment; CHIP, Community Health Improvement Plan; SP, strategic plan; PHAB, Public Health Accreditation Board; LHD, local health department; n, number of observations; shared governance, LHD governed by both state and local government; small jurisdiction, <50,000; medium jurisdiction, 50,000 - 499,999; large jurisdiction, >=500,000.

Years of Potential Life Lost Groups: Low, <=6,681 years lost; Medium, >6,681 and <=8,611 years lost; High, >8,611 years lost. Tobacco Use Groups: Low, <=15.77 percent of adults smoke; Medium, >15.77 and <=19.66 percent of adults smoke; High, >19.66 percent of adults smoke. Confidence Intervals: Represent the range where the true parameter lies. If the range includes 0, the analysis failed to reject the null hypothesis.

Community Health Improvement Plan

Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have not completed a CHIP within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHIP within the last five years (AOR = .572; CI = .287 - 1.139; P = .112). Table 7 shows that the odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have not completed a CHIP within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHIP within the last five years (AOR = .440; CI = .23 - .84; P = .013). This result was statistically significant.

The odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have not completed a CHIP, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHIP within the last five years (AOR = .647; CI = .303 - 1.382; P = .261). The odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs have not completed a CHIP, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHIP within the last five years (AOR = .646; CI = .323 - 1.29; P = .215).

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have not completed a CHIP within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHIP within the last five years (AOR = .727; CI = .389 - 1.360; P = .319). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have not completed a CHIP within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHIP within the last five years (AOR = .562; CI = .303 - 1.044; P = .068).

The odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are higher for LHDs that have not completed a CHIP, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHIP within the last five years (AOR = 1.385; CI = .695 - 2.759; P = .354). The odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs have not completed a

CHIP, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a CHIP within the last five years (AOR = .798; CI = .406 - 1.569; P = .513).

Strategic Plan

Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are higher for LHDs that have not completed a SP within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a SP within the last five years (AOR = 1.144; CI = .474 - 2.757; P = .765). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are higher for LHDs that have not completed a SP within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a SP within the last five years (AOR = 2.093; CI = .908 - 4.827; P = .083).

The odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are higher for LHDs that have not completed a SP, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a SP within the last five years (AOR = 2.095; CI = .833 - 5.271; P = .116). The odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are higher for LHDs have not completed a SP, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a SP within the last five years (AOR = 3.187; CI = 1.319 - 7.699; P = .01). This result was statistically significant.

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are higher for LHDs that have not completed a SP within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a SP within the last five years (AOR = 2.312; CI = 1.045 - 5.115; P = .039). This result was statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are higher for LHDs that have not completed a SP within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have completed a SP within the last five years (AOR = 1.596; CI = .756 - 3.368; P = .220).

The odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are higher for LHDs that have not completed a SP, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a SP within the last five years (AOR = 3.5; CI = 1.493 - 8.206; P = .004). This result was statistically significant. The odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are higher for LHDs that have not completed a SP, but plan to in the next year as opposed to LHDs that have completed a SP within the last five years (AOR = 2.299; CI = 1.03 - 5.132; P = .042). This result was statistically significant.

Completion of CHA, CHIP, and Strategic Plan

Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are higher for LHDs that have not recently utilized any of the three organizational tools within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have recently utilized all three tools within the last five years (AOR = 1.025; CI = .145 - 7.246; P = .981). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have not recently utilized any of the three organizational tools within the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have recently utilized all three organizational tools within the last five years (AOR = .857; CI = .14 - 5.259; P = .867).

Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have recently utilized at least one of the three organizational tools within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have recently utilized all three tools within the last five years (AOR = .824; CI = .316 – 2.148; P = .693). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have recently utilized at least one of the three organizational tools within the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have recently utilized all three tools within the last five years (AOR = .693; CI = .277 – 1.734; P = .434). Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have not recently utilized any of the three organizational tools within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have recently utilized all three tools within the last five years (AOR = .283; CI = .051 - 1.564; P = .148). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are higher for LHDs that have not recently utilized any of the three organizational tools within the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have recently utilized all three organizational tools within the last five years (AOR = 1.095; CI = .21 - 5.708; P = .914).

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have recently utilized at least one of the three organizational tools within in the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have recently utilized all three tools within the last five years (AOR = .427; CI = .175 – 1.041; P = .061). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have recently utilized at least one of the three organizational tools within the last five years as opposed to LHDs that have recently utilized all three tools within the last five years (AOR = .618; CI = .268 – 1.428; P = .260).

PHAB Accreditation

Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have decided not to apply, don't know, or are undecided on applying for PHAB accreditation as opposed to LHDs that are accredited, have submitted an application, or are registered in e-PHAB (AOR = .482; CI = .287 – .809; P = .006). This result is statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have decided not to apply, don't know, or are undecided on applying for PHAB accreditation as opposed to LHDs that are accredited, have submitted an application, or are registered in e-PHAB (AOR = .741; CI = .465 – 1.182; P = .209). Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that plan to apply for PHAB accreditation as opposed to LHDs that are accredited, have submitted an application, or are registered in e-PHAB (AOR = .436; CI = .246 – .77; P = .004). This result is statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that plan to apply for PHAB accreditation as opposed to LHDs that are accredited, have submitted an application, or are registered in e-PHAB (AOR = .677; CI = .396 – 1.159; P = .155).

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that decided not to apply, don't know if they will apply, or are undecided on applying for PHAB accreditation as opposed to LHDs that are accredited, have submitted an application, or are registered in e-PHAB (AOR = .582; CI = .361 - .937; P = .026). This result is statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that decided not to apply, don't know if they will apply, or are undecided on applying for PHAB accreditation as opposed to LHDs that are accredited, have submitted an application, or are registered in e-PHAB (AOR = .839; CI = .547 - 1.288; P = .423).

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that plan to apply for PHAB accreditation as opposed to LHDs that are accredited, have submitted an application, or are registered in e-PHAB (AOR = .389; CI = .226 - .67; P = .001). This result is statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are higher for LHDs that plan to apply for PHAB accreditation as opposed to LHDs that are accredited, have submitted an application, or are registered in e-PHAB (AOR = 1.064; CI = .652 - 1.738; P = .803).

Governance

Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have shared structures between state and local governments as opposed to LHDs that have local governance structures (AOR = .168; CI = .095 - .299; P = .000). This result was statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have shared structures between state and local governments as opposed to LHDs that have local governance structures (AOR = .291; CI = .171 - .496; P = .000). This result was statistically significant.

Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have state governance as opposed to LHDs that have local governance structures (AOR = .021; CI = .009 - .046; P = .000). This result was statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have state governance as opposed to LHDs that have local governance structures (AOR = .049; CI = .025 - .094; P = .000). This result was statistically significant.

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have shared structures between state and local governments as opposed to LHDs that have local governance structures (AOR = .436; CI = .265 - .718; P = .001). This result was statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have shared structures between state and local governments as opposed to LHDs that have local governance structures (AOR = .483; CI = .295 - .791; P = .004). This result was statistically significant.

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have state governance as opposed to LHDs that have local governance structures (AOR = .113; CI = .073 - .174; P = .000). This result was statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of

being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have state governance as opposed to LHDs that have local governance structures (AOR = .263; CI = .18 - .383; P = .000). This result was statistically significant.

Local Board of Health

Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that do not have a local board of health as opposed to LHDs that have a local board of health (AOR = .823; CI = .56 - 1.21; P = .322). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are higher for LHDs that do not have a local board of health as opposed to LHDs that have a local board of health (AOR = 1.26; CI = .873 - 1.819; P = .217).

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that do not have a local board of health as opposed to LHDs that have a local board of health (AOR = .775; CI = .543 - 1.106; P = .16). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that do not have a local board of health as opposed to LHDs that have a local board of health (AOR = .984; CI = .697 - 1.389; P = .925).

Jurisdiction

Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have small jurisdictions (0 – 49,999 people served) as opposed to LHDs that have large jurisdictions (500,000+ people served) (AOR = .125; CI = .049 – .32; P = .000). This result is statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that small jurisdictions (0 – 49,999 people served) as opposed to LHDs that have large jurisdictions (500,000+ people served) (AOR = .115; CI = .046 – .289; P = .000). This result is statistically significant. Odds of being in the low range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have medium jurisdictions (50,000 - 499,999 people served) as opposed to LHDs that have large jurisdictions (500,000+ people served) (AOR = .374; CI = .146 - .961; P = .041). This result is statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the low range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have medium jurisdictions (50,000 - 499,999 people served) as opposed to LHDs that have large jurisdictions (500,000+ people served) (AOR = .185; CI = .074 - .463; P = .000). This result is statistically significant.

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have small jurisdictions (0 – 49,999 people served) as opposed to LHDs that have large jurisdictions (500,000+ people served) (AOR = .278; CI = .107 – .725; P = .009). This result is statistically significant. Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have small jurisdictions (0 – 49,999 people served) as opposed to LHDs that have large jurisdictions (500,000+ people served) (AOR = .322; CI = .122 – .85; P = .022). This result is statistically significant.

Odds of being in the medium range for years of potential life lost are lower for LHDs that have medium jurisdictions (50,000 - 499,999 people served) as opposed to LHDs that have large jurisdictions (500,000+ people served) (AOR = .63; CI = .24 – 1.656; P = .349). Table 7 shows that odds of being in the medium range for tobacco use are lower for LHDs that have medium jurisdictions (50,000 - 499,999 people served) as opposed to LHDs that have large jurisdictions (500,000+ people served) (AOR = .561; CI = .213 – 1.482; P = .244).

CHAPTER 5

CONCLUSIONS

This study examined the effects of LHD organizational traits and tools on premature death and tobacco use. The results confirmed that recently completing a community health improvement plan, recently completing a strategic plan, governance structure, PHAB accreditation status, and jurisdiction size all are significantly associated with premature death and tobacco use outcomes. Completing a community health assessment, having a local board of health, and recently completing a CHA, CHIP, and strategic plan within the past five years were not significantly associated with premature death and tobacco use.

The results showed no significant associations between completing a community health assessment and premature death and tobacco use. Perhaps this is because completing the CHA alone doesn't allow for the full impact of evidence collected through CHA to translate into community health plan to officially be adopted through a strategic plan, as reflected in the entire feedback loop shown in the logic model to progress. There may be additional value in carrying the CHA through to the CHIP and strategic planning process. There is little evidence on the effects of community health assessments on health outcomes.

The multinomial logistic regression revealed a significant association between completing a community health improvement plan in the last five years and having fewer adults that use tobacco. There is a dearth of scientific literature on this topic.

The results showed a strong association between planning to complete a strategic plan in the next year and being in the low or medium tertiles for premature death and tobacco use. There is a plethora of literature on the impact of strategic planning on various indicators in the business sector, but there are very few articles available on its impact in LHDs and health outcomes. There were no significant associations between LHDs that completed a CHA, CHIP, and strategic plan within the last five years and having a community with less premature death and tobacco use.

The results confirmed that being accredited, having submitted an application, or being registered in e-PHAB was significantly associated with having less premature death. This is an area of burgeoning research and recently there have been more articles published on the role of continuous quality improvement in LHDs; however, there aren't many articles that explore their associations to community health outcomes.

This study found that having a local board of health was not significantly associated with premature death or tobacco use. While Hays et al. found that LHDs that were solely ran by empowered local boards of health had poor county health outcomes (Hays et al., 2012), the heterogeneity of local boards of health in their composition, engagement, and authority was not considered in this study. Presence or absence of a local board of health alone is not a good predictor of LHD impact. Variation across LHDs and their local boards of health should be captured and accounted for (Shah et al., 2017).

Having a local governance structure was significantly associated with having less premature death and less tobacco users. Hays et al. also concluded that LHDs with a state governance structure most often achieve the poorest health outcomes (Hays et al., 2012), while Turnock et al. concluded that LHDs with county governance were better able to address the core functions of public health (Handler & Turnock, 1996).

Having a large jurisdiction was significantly associated with having lower premature death and tobacco users. There are several studies that demonstrate larger LHDs are better able to carry out essential public health activities and often have better community health outcomes than their smaller counterparts (Handler & Turnock, 1996; Mays et al., 2006)

Conclusion

Local health departments have the primary responsibility for the public's health. Because of this, it is imperative that LHDs identify strategies and models that consistently contribute to healthy outcomes that are sustained over long periods of time. The purpose of this study is to investigate if core organizational tools such as a community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan are associated with positive health outcomes. It is novel in its objective of looking for associations between the use of organizational tools and positive health outcomes as there is not much published literature on the topic. While it cannot assess causality, this study demonstrates that LHD characteristics and utilizing organizational tools to increase efficiency are associated with positive health outcomes in the LHD's community.

As it pertains to organizational tools, the completion of a community health improvement plan within the last five years was found to be associated with lower tobacco use. This may be true because LHDs that have a developed plan could begin implementing interventions unlike LHDs that don't have a community health improvement plan or have only collected data in a community health assessment. Additionally, intent to complete a strategic plan within the next year is associated with lower premature death and lower tobacco use. This could be because many LHDs don't make strategic planning a priority if their community is not grappling with poor health outcomes. More research is required in this area.

This study found that LHDs that had registered in e-PHAB (PHAB's online application system), had submitted their application, or were accredited were more likely to have less

premature death and tobacco use; however, this study also demonstrated no significant association between positive health outcomes and LHDs that completed a community health assessment, community health improvement plan, and strategic plan in the last five years. There must be other components of the accreditation process that lend to LHD quality improvement. More research should be conducted on this topic.

LHD characteristics such as governance type and jurisdiction size were also significantly associated with positive health outcomes. This may be true for LHDs with larger jurisdictions because they likely have the funding to deploy more programs to promote the health of their communities. LHDs with local governance structure were significantly associated with less premature death and tobacco use in comparison to both state or shared governance structure. This may be because LHDs with a local governance structure are more familiar with their community and its culture because they live there, in addition to locally governed LHDs can make decisions more effectively because they have more autonomy and don't have to partner with people who aren't knowledgeable on their community. This aligns with other published literature that noted state governed LHDs do not perform as well as their counterparts (Handler & Turnock, 1996; Hays et al., 2012).

This study adds to the literature because it is one of very few studies that focuses on the association of LHD characteristics to actual health outcomes in the communities served by the LHDs. It identified associations that can be further explored and expounded upon in future studies. It is also significant because it provides insight using the most recent data available for linkage from NACCHO and the Community Health Rankings. Lastly, this study is significant because it is one of the first to specifically explore the effects of community health assessments, community health improvement plans, strategic plans on health outcomes.

Limitations and Recommendations

Limitations of this study include its cross-sectional design, self-reporting data collection methods, and its use of only county-level LHDs. The study design is cross-sectional and the data only represent a point in time, therefore, causal relationships cannot be ascertained from this study. More research using other study designs is required to observe causal relationships between LHD characteristics and health outcomes. Additionally, this study's cross-sectional design does not allow for observation over time to note if the communities' health outcomes grow progressively better or worse. Recall bias is another limitation of this study as the Profile data used were self-reported by LHD personnel. This creates the potential for introducing errors. Also, the depth of the local board of health variability was not assessed in this study. Local boards of health are not uniform in their composition, influence, or scope, as argued by Shah and colleagues in a series of papers on local board of health governance and levels of engagement in assigned functions (Nguyen, Shah, Schwartz, & Jones, 2019; Gulzar H. Shah, Corso, Sotnikov, & Leep, 2018; Gulzar H Shah & Leep, 2019; Gulzar H Shah, Sotnikov, Leep, Ye, & Corso, 2018; Gulzar H Shah, Sotnikov, Leep, Ye, & Van Wave, 2017). This study only assessed if an LHD had a local board of health, not considering the variability that exists in local boards of health across the nation. This study cannot draw a conclusion on this relationship without assessing variability. Lastly, only single-county LHDs were included in this study's analysis. Single-county LHDs comprised 74% of the original sample of 1,930 that responded, city comprised 14%, city-county comprised 0.2%, multi-city comprised 3%, and multi-county comprised 9%. In general, multi-city and multi-county LHDs had comparable completion percentages for community health assessments, community health improvement plans, or strategic plans within the last five years, but city and city-county LHDs had lower completion

percentages. As the study only assessed associations amongst single-county LHDs, its results are less generalizable and cannot be applied to LHDs that operate with other structures.

Future studies should employ longitudinal designs and observe changes in communities' health status over long periods of time to determine the long-term effects of LHD characteristics on community health status. These studies may find that other LHD characteristics are significant to positively impacting health outcomes and are better predictors of LHD performance.

REFERENCES

- Allen, P., Jacob, R. R., Lakshman, M., Best, L. A., Bass, K., & Brownson, R. C. (2018). Lessons Learned in Promoting Evidence-Based Public Health: Perspectives from Managers in State Public Health Departments. *Journal of Community Health*, 43(5), 856-863. doi:10.1007/s10900-018-0494-0
- America's Health Rankings. (2019). Comparison with Other Nations | 2016 Annual Report. Retrieved from https://www.americashealthrankings.org/learn/reports/2016-annual-report/comparison-with-other-nations
- Anusuya Chatterjee, S. K., Jaque King, and Ross DeVol. (2014). *Checkup Time. Chronic Disease and Wellness in America. Measuring the Economic Burden in a Changing Nation.* Retrieved from

http://assets1c.milkeninstitute.org/assets/Publication/ResearchReport/PDF/Checkup-Time-Chronic-Disease-and-Wellness-in-America.pdf

Baker-White, A. (2011). Local Boards of Health and Their Role in the Community. Retrieved from

https://www.networkforphl.org/the_network_blog/2011/05/04/29/local_boards_of_health _and_their_role_in_the_community

- Beitsch, L. M., Kronstadt, J., Robin, N., & Leep, C. (2018). Has Voluntary Public Health Accreditation Impacted Health Department Perceptions and Activities in Quality Improvement and Performance Management? *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice, 24*, S10-S18. doi:10.1097/phh.00000000000000713
- Bekemeier, B., Zahner, S. J., Kulbok, P., Merrill, J., & Kub, J. (2016). Assuring a strong foundation for our nation's public health systems. *Nursing outlook*, 64(6), 557-565.
- Brudan, A. (2010). An introduction to theory in Performance Management: Goal Setting Theory. *Performance Magazine*. Retrieved from https://www.performancemagazine.org/an-introduction-to-theory-in-performance-management-goal-setting-theory/
- Bryson, J. M., Crosby, B. C., & Bryson, J. K. (2009). Understanding strategic planning and the formulation and implementation of strategic plans as a way of knowing: The contributions of actor-network theory. *International Public Management Journal*, 12(2), 172-207.
- Capon, N., Farley, J. U., & Hoenig, S. (1990). Determinants of Financial Performance: A Meta-Analysis. *Management Science*, *36*(10), 1143-1159. doi:doi:10.1287/mnsc.36.10.1143
- Capon, N., Farley, J. U., & Hulbert, J. M. (1994). STRATEGIC PLANNING AND FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE: MORE EVIDENCE*. *Journal of Management Studies*, *31*(1), 105-110.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2017, 2017-10-02T03:10:27Z). Chronic Disease Overview. Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/chronicdisease/about/multiple-chronic.htm
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2018). What Is a Community Health Assessment? Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/stltpublichealth/cha/plan.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2019). Community Health Assessment and Improvement Plans. Retrieved from

https://www.cdc.gov/publichealthgateway/cha/plan.html

Chester, B. (1938). The functions of the executive. Harvard University Presse, Cambridge.

- Dibrell, C., Craig, J. B., & Neubaum, D. O. (2013). Linking the formal strategic planning process, planning flexibility, and innovativeness to firm performance. *Journal of Business Research*.
- Dubbs, N. L., & Mailman, J. (2001). Organizational design consistency: the PennCARE and Henry Ford Health System experiences. *Journal of healthcare management/American College of Healthcare Executives*, 47(5), 307-318; discussion 318-309.
- Gold, M., Beitsch, L., Essien, J., Fleming, D., Getzen, T., Gostin, L., . . . Mays, G. (2011). For the public's health: The role of measurement in action and accountability: Washington, DC: National Academies Press.
- Handler, A. S., & Turnock, B. J. (1996). Local health department effectiveness in addressing the core functions of public health: essential ingredients. Journal of public health policy, 460-483.
- Handler, A., Grason, H., Ruderman, M., Issel, M., & Turnock, B. (2002). Assessing capacity and measuring performance in maternal and child health. *Matern Child Health J*, 6(2), 115-126.
- Hays, S. P., Toth, J., Poes, M. J., Mulhall, P. F., Remmert, D. M., & O'Rourke, T. W. (2012). Public health governance and population health outcomes. Frontiers in Public Health Services and Systems Research, 1(1), 4.
- Hill, A., Wolf, H. J., Scallan, E., Case, J., & Kellar-Guenther, Y. (2017). Drivers Motivating Community Health Improvement Plan Completion by Local Public Health Agencies and Community Partners in the Rocky Mountain Region and Western Plains. J Public Health Manag Pract, 23 Suppl 4 Suppl, Community Health Status Assessment, S39-s46. doi:10.1097/phh.000000000000593
- Hyde, J. K., & Shortell, S. M. (2012). The Structure and Organization of Local and State Public Health Agencies in the U.S.: A Systematic Review. *Am J Prev Med*, 42(5, Supplement 1), S29-S41. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2012.01.021
- Ingram, R. C., Scutchfield, F. D., Charnigo, R., & Riddell, M. C. (2012). Local public health system performance and community health outcomes. *Am J Prev Med*, 42(3), 214-220.
- Institute of Medicine. (1988). The future of public health (Vol. 88): National Academy Press.
- Institute of Medicine Committee on Assuring the Health of the Public in the 21st Century. (2003). *The Future of the Public's Health in the 21st Century*: National Academy Press.
- Institute of Medicine Committee on Public Health Strategies to Improve Health. (2012). For the public's health: investing in a healthier future: National Academies Press.
- Irani, P., Bohn, C., Halasan, C., Landen, M., & McCusker, D. (2006). Community health assessment: driving the need for current, easily accessible population health data. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, *12*(2), 113-118.
- Kaissi, A. A., & Begun, J. W. (2008). Strategic planning processes and hospital financial performance. *J Healthc Manag*, 53(3), 197-208; discussion 208-199.
- Kanarek, N., Stanley, J., & Bialek, R. (2006). Local public health agency performance and community health status. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, *12*(6), 522-527.
- Kemp, R. L. (2018). Strategic planning in local government: Routledge.
- Kittle, A., & Liss-Levinson, R. (2018). State Health Agencies' Perceptions of the Benefits of Accreditation. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 24, S98-S101. doi:10.1097/phh.00000000000719

- Kronstadt, J., Bender, K., & Beitsch, L. (2018). The Impact of Public Health Department Accreditation: 10 Years of Lessons Learned. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice, 24*, S1-S2. doi:10.1097/phh.000000000000769
- Kronstadt, J., Meit, M., Siegfried, A., Nicolaus, T., Bender, K., & Corso, L. (2016). Evaluating the Impact of National Public Health Department Accreditation United States, 2016.
 MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep, 65(31), 803-806. doi:10.15585/mmwr.mm6531a3
- Kürschner, S., & Günther, T. (2012). Design parameters of the strategic planning process and organizational performance—a quantitative analysis of empirical research. *Journal für Betriebswirtschaft*, 62(1), 5-44. doi:10.1007/s11301-012-0081-x
- Latham, G. P., & Yukl, G. A. (1975). A Review of Research on the Application of Goal Setting in Organizations. *Academy of Management Journal*, *18*(4), 824-845. doi:10.2307/255381
- Laymon, B., Shah, G., Leep, C. J., Elligers, J. J., & Kumar, V. (2015). The proof's in the partnerships: Are affordable care act and local health department accreditation practices influencing collaborative partnerships in community health assessment and improvement planning? *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 21(1), 12-17.
- Lemak, C. H., & Goodrick, E. (2003). Strategy as Simple Rules: Understanding success in a rural clinic. *Health care management review*, 28(2), 179-188.
- Locke, E., & Latham, G. (1991). A Theory of Goal Setting & Task Performance (Vol. 16).
- Locke, E., & Latham, G. (2002). Building a practically useful theory of goal setting and task motivation: A 35-year odyssey. *American psychologist*, *57*(9), 705.
- Locke, E. A. (2004). Guest editor's introduction: Goal-setting theory and its applications to the world of business. *Academy of Management Perspectives*, 18(4), 124-125.
- Lovelace, K. (2014). Community Health Assessment by Local Health Departments: Future Questions. *Frontiers in Public Health Services and Systems Research*, 3(1), 1.
- Mays, G. P., McHugh, M. C., Shim, K., Perry, N., Lenaway, D., Halverson, P. K., & Moonesinghe, R. (2006). Institutional and economic determinants of public health system performance. American Journal of Public Health, 96(3), 523-531.
- Miner, J. B. (2003). The rated importance, scientific validity, and practical usefulness of organizational behavior theories: A quantitative review. *Academy of Management Learning & Education*, 2(3), 250-268.
- Moore, J., Berner, M., & Wall, A. (2018). What does a local board of health do? Retrieved from https://www.sog.unc.edu/resources/faqs/what-does-local-board-health-do
- National Association of County and City Health Officials. (2013). Local Health Department Job Losses and Program
- Cuts: Findings from the 2013 Profile Study. Retrieved from http://archived.naccho.org/topics/infrastructure/lhdbudget/upload/Survey-Findings-Brief-8-13-13-2.pdf
- National Association of County and City Health Officials. (2016). 2015 Local Board of Health National Profile. Retrieved from http://nacchoprofilestudy.org/wpcontent/uploads/2014/02/Local-Board-of-Health-Profile.pdf
- National Association of County and City Health Officials. (2017). 2016 National Profile of Local Health Departments. Retrieved from
- National Association of County and City Health Officials. (2018). Strategic Planning. Retrieved from https://www.naccho.org/programs/public-health-infrastructure/performance-improvement/strategic-planning

- National Association of County and City Health Officials. (2019). Community Health Assessment and Improvement Planning. Retrieved from https://www.naccho.org/programs/public-health-infrastructure/performanceimprovement/community-health-assessment
- Newman, S. J., & Leep, C. J. (2016). A Look at Local Public Health Governance: Findings From the 2015 Local Board of Health National Profile. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 22(6), 609-611. doi:10.1097/phh.0000000000000476 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. (2017). Smoking Update. Retrieved from http://www.oecd.org/els/health-systems/smoking-update.htm
- Nguyen, T. H., Shah, G. H., Schwartz, R. D., & Jones, J. A. (2019). Factors Associated With Continuous Improvement by Local Boards of Health. *J Public Health Manag Pract*. doi:10.1097/phh.00000000001009
- Public Health, G.S. 130A-35(a) (county board of health); 130A-37 (district board of health); 130A-45.1 (public health authority board); 153A-77(d)(4) (consolidated human services board) Stat. (1983).
- Patton, D., Moon, C. E., & Jones, J. (2011). Describing Local Boards of Health: Insights from the 2008 National Association of Local Boards of Health Survey. *Public health reports*, *126*(3), 410-419.
- Perera, F., & Peiro, M. (2012). Strategic planning in healthcare organizations. *Rev Esp Cardiol* (*Engl Ed*), 65(8), 749-754. doi:10.1016/j.recesp.2012.04.005
- Phelps, C., Madhavan, G., Rappuoli, R., Levin, S., Shortliffe, E., & Colwell, R. (2016). Strategic Planning in Population Health and Public Health Practice: A Call to Action for Higher Education. *The Milbank Quarterly*, 94(1), 109-125. doi:10.1111/1468-0009.12182
- Phillips, P. A. (1996). Organizational Strategy, Strategic Planning Systems Characteristics, and Business Performance in the UK Hotel Sector. (Ph.D), Cardiff Business School.
- Public Health Accreditation Board. (Ed.) (2011).
- Public Health Accreditation Board. (2015). Guide to National Public Health Department Initial Accreditation.
- Public Health Accreditation Board. (2018a). Accreditation Works Archive. Retrieved from http://www.phaboard.org/
- Public Health Accreditation Board. (2018b). Getting Starting | PHABOARD.org. Retrieved from http://www.phaboard.org/accreditation-overview/getting-started/
- Public Health Accreditation Board. (2018c). What is Accreditation? Retrieved from http://www.phaboard.org/accreditation-overview/what-is-accreditation/
- Remington, P. L., & Booske, B. C. (2011). Measuring the Health of Communities-How and Why?, 397.
- Remington, P. L., Catlin, B. B., & Gennuso, K. P. (2015). The County Health Rankings: rationale and methods. *Population Health Metrics*, 13(1), 11. doi:10.1186/s12963-015-0044-2
- Riley, W. J., Bender, K., & Lownik, E. (2012). Public health department accreditation implementation: transforming public health department performance. *American Journal* of *Public Health*, 102(2), 237-242.
- Riley, W. J., Parsons, H. M., Duffy, G. L., Moran, J. W., & Henry, B. (2010). Realizing transformational change through quality improvement in public health. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 16(1), 72-78.

- Russo, P. G. (2018). Connections in Communities Between Accreditation and Achieving a Culture of Health. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 24, S120-S121.
- Shah, G. H., Lertwachara, K., & Ayanso, A. (2010). Record linkage in healthcare: Applications, opportunities, and challenges for public health. *International Journal of Healthcare Delivery Reform Initiatives (IJHDRI)*, 2(3), 29-47.
- Shah, G. H., Laymon, B., Elligers, J. J., Leep, C., & Bhutta, C. B. (2013). Community health assessment by local health departments: presence of epidemiologist, governance, and federal and state funds are critical. *Frontiers in Public Health Services and Systems Research*, 2(5), 1.
- Shah, G. H., Sotnikov, S., Leep, C. J., Ye, J., & Van Wave, T. W. (2017). Creating a Taxonomy of Local Boards of Health Based on Local Health Departments' Perspectives. *American journal of public health*, 107(1), 72–80. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2016.303516
- Shah, G. H., Corso, L., Sotnikov, S., & Leep, C. J. (2018). Impact of Local Boards of Health on Local Health Department Accreditation, Community Health Assessment, Community Health Improvement Planning, and Strategic Planning. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice, Publish Ahead of Print*. doi:10.1097/phh.00000000000847
- Shah, G. H., Sotnikov, S., Leep, C. J., Ye, J., & Corso, L. (2018). Local Boards of Health Characteristics Influencing Support for Health Department Accreditation. *Journal of public health management and practice: JPHMP*, 24(3), 263
- Shah, G. H., & Leep, C. J. (2019). Local Boards of Health as Linkages Between Local Health Departments and Health Care and Other Community Organizations. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*.
- Siegfried, A., Heffernan, M., Kennedy, M., & Meit, M. (2018). Quality Improvement and Performance Management Benefits of Public Health Accreditation: National Evaluation Findings. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 24(1), S3-S9.
- Sollenberger, D. K. (2006). Strategic planning in healthcare: the experience of the University of Wisconsin Hospital and Clinics. *Front Health Serv Manage*, 23(2), 17-31.
- Spice, C., & Snyder, K. (2009). Reviewing self-reported impacts of community health assessment in local health jurisdictions. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 15(1), 18-23.
- Trust for America's Health. (2018). New Report: Funding for Public Health Has Declined Significantly since the Great Recession - Trust for America's Health. Retrieved from http://healthyamericans.org/newsroom/releases/?releaseid=381
- Turnock, B. (2009). *Public Health: What it is and how it works* (4th ed.). Sudbury, Mass: Jones and Bartlett.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. (2018). Public Health Infrastructure | Healthy People 2020. Retrieved from https://www.healthypeople.gov/2020/topics-objectives/topic/public-health-infrastructure
- Wells, R., Lee, S.-Y. D., McClure, J., Baronner, L., & Davis, L. (2004). Strategy development in small hospitals: stakeholder management in constrained circumstances. *Health care* management review, 29(3), 218-228.
- Willard, R., Shah, G. H., Leep, C., & Ku, L. (2012). Impact of the 2008–2010 economic recession on local health departments. *Journal of Public Health Management and Practice*, 18(2), 106-114.
- Wolf, C., & Floyd, S. W. (2017). Strategic Planning Research: Toward a Theory-Driven Agenda. *Journal of management*, 43(6), 1754-1788. doi:10.1177/0149206313478185

Zuckerman, A. M. (2006). Advancing the state of the art in healthcare strategic planning. *Front Health Serv Manage*, 23(2), 3-15.